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A Letter f r om the President
Dear Students,

You have begun your new 
academic year and no doubt life on 
campus has pretty much become routine. 
I’m sure you find yourself doing many 
things without much thought and 
perhaps this is a good time to remind 
ourselves of why we do what we do.

We get up, we eat, we go to class, 
we recreate-but the greatest thing we 
do is to be with one another. How are 
we with one another? Not routinely I 
hope.

I hope that we are together 
thoughtfully, in kindness and an 
awareness that we are a community. 
We are com m unity that learns, studies 
and lives together.

How do we live, study and learn 
together? My hope is that we do this by 
being a place where freedom of 
expression and civility are affirmed, 
where we are just to one another- 
recognizing the sacredness of one 
another. I hope we are a community 
where we each accept our 
responsibilities to the group, so our

behavior is for the common good. I 
trust we are caring to one another, we 
are supported and encouraged to assist 
one another, and finally I hope that our 
routine makes time for us to celebrate 
who we are.

Remember, as a member of Barry 's 
community your benefit will be equal 
to how you choose to participate.

Routine is good since it helps us 
achieve our goals, but unless we take 
time to appreciate who we are, 
educational goals will be lacking for 
upon graduation we still will not know 
how to be together in this world that 
needs our presence so desperately.

So, enjoy the semester and learn 
great things, but still be part of the great 
people around you, for you are special 
to this community.

Thank you and God bless you. 
Gratefully,

Volunteers at the 1990 Alumni Phonothon hard at work manning the 
phones and calling potential donors.

Phonothon Brings in Donations
Exceeding its goal once again, this 

year’s Alumni Phonothon raised 
$109,029.

The main ingredient for this year’s 
enormous success was the participation 
from the student body. The students, in 
addition to other volunteers, helped to 
raise money with their hard work.

The event, which was coordinated by 
the alumni department, raised $40,000 
during the first few hours of the first night. 
This incredible amount helped to set the 
pace and motivate the volunteers for the 
successive nights. Surprisingly, the 
number of volunteers reached at least 120 
on each of the three nights.

The volunteers came from a variety 
of organizations and departments on 
campus. Among those present were the 
Circle K Club, Phi Kappa Tau, and Delta 
Phi Epsilon. Miami Country Day School 
also helped by sending over some members 
of their Anchor Club. The Barry 
Cheerleaders boosted spirits by making 
phone calls, posting up tallies, and serving 
drinks. More importantly, however, their 
bright faces and upbeat cheers prompted 
the callers to continue trying to make the 
Phonothon the great success that it was.

Donna Crawford, who is the Director 
of the Alumni Department, said, “I am

particularly proud of this year’s turnout. 
This is the most student interest 
we have ever had in helping us 
and volunteering.”

Due to the commitment and pride of 
the Alumni for Barry University  the goal 
of $100,000 not only was reached, but 
was surpassed by nearly $10,000. The 
donors were allowed to choose to have 
their donations benefit the scholarship 
fund, the building fund, or the unrestricted 
fund (which leaves that option to the 
University's discretion). The majority of 
the donors gave the money to the 
unrestricted fund, which covers basically 
everything.

Barry, a non-profit university, 
depends on the annual Phonothon and 
other fund raising events to meet the 
needs of the budget. Without the annual 
Phonothon the school would 
have to consider raising tuition in order 
to survive.

Mrs. Crawford said,”I consider this 
year’s Phonothon a success, simply 
because of the involvement from the 
community here at Barry and from the 
community of Miami Shores, which is 
our backbone. This is more than I could 
have dreamed of.”

by Jackie Brown
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i ms sign at the entrance pavilion of the D. Inez Andreas building 
welcomed volunteers to this year's Alumni Phonothon, 

which took place on October 9-11

Sister Jeanne O’Laughlin, OP 
President
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Barry Hosts Leaders Foreman Theatre Goes Belly-Up
On Saturday, September 22, Barry 

University held a Leadership Day, 
sponsored by Campus Ministry, for 
students from several different colleges 
who were interested in learning how they 
could develop into community leaders.

The theme of the event was “If you 
can' t walk on water, what can you do? We 
believe you can do plenty.” A total of 
forty students from Barry  The University 
of Miami, Florida International University, 
St. Thomas University, and Broward 
Community College gathered to discover 
together their individual gifts and talents, 
and to discuss how to use them for the 
betterment of their community.

The day focused on Christian service, 
as open discussions addressed the 
increasing role of the laity in the church. 
Julie B. Mickler, one of the four campus 
ministers at Barry said, “Lay leadership in 
the church should not be limited to the 
traditional Lector or Eucharistic Minister 
roles, but rather, a holistic spirituality 
includes service such as tutoring, visiting

orphanages, and feeding the homeless as 
well as worship and prayer.”

The day began at 10:00 A.M. with 
refreshments and informal sharing. After 
the opening prayer, Fr. Dennis Rausch 
from Florida International University 
spoke on the topic of exploring one’s gifts 
and building the self-esteem and the 
confidence necessary to use such qualities 
in our parishes and local communities. 
Students shared their individual ideas and 
feelings in small and large group settings. 
Sr. Mary Therese, another campus minister 
at Barry, said “We all need to pool our 
gifts and talents. We are all called to 
minister.”

Later in the day, four separate 
workshops were offered on the topics of 
relationships, communication skills, 
student led worship and prayer, and 
today’s leadership in the Church.

The afternoon came to a close at 4:00 
P.M. with some time for quiet, personal 
reflection, and a prayer of commitment.

by Elizabeth Vicens

Theater-going Barry students will 
miss the professional plays put on by the 
Ruth Foreman Theatre Company this year. 
The company canceled its last show, I ’m 
Not Rappaport, last year, and will not 
have any more this year.

The Ruth Foreman Theatre Company 
made Barry University its home from July 
1989 until its closing in April 1990. The 
company had to shut its doors due to 
bankruptcy.

The Ruth Foreman Theatre had a 
“working relationship” with Barry 
University, according to Pat Minnaugh, 
chairperson of the fine arts department. 
The company rented out the theatre 
facilities at Barry, and used them to stage 
their productions. In return, Barry received 
discounts on tickets for both students and 
faculty, the company provided internships 
for students who were studying theatre, 
and part of the profits from each play went 
to the fi n e arts department for scholarships 
and renovations to the existing facilities.

During the months that the company 
resided at Barry University, it put on six

plays. Scheduled performances last year 
included The 1940s Radio Hour, 
Broadway Bound  Child's Play, Milk and 
Honey, and I'm Not Rappaport. The 
company adjusted their schedule in order 
to avoid interfering with Barry theatre 
department productions, such as Twelve 
Angry Men, last spring's Pelican Theatre 
performance.

In the summer of 1990, renovations 
were made to the Shepard and Ruth K. 
Broad Center for the Performing Arts, 
and the Pelican Theatre was built. Some 
new classrooms and faculty offices were 
built as well. Ironically, these renovations 
were made to accommodate both the 
theatre department and the Ruth Foreman 
Theatre Company.

The Ruth Foreman Theatre is no 
longer in existence, but the Barry 
U niversity theatre departm ent 
will continue to produce plays. 
Two plays have been produced thus far 
this year, Orphans and Seven Keys to 
Baldpate.

by Ann Martin

Barry Library Receives Knight Grant
Barry University has received a 

$250,000 award from the Knight 
Foundation in order to extend the 
Monsignor William Barry Memorial 
Library’s electronic services.

The grant, which the university must 
match, will be used to obtain new computer 
terminals and an electronic link-up service 
allowing students and faculty alike to 
retrieve library information on a twenty- 
four hour basis.

“This will be very useful for our 
campus,” said Hugh Ripley, University 
Librarian  and Dean.

The $500,000 project, estimated to 
be completed by the spring of 1993, 
consists of installing 20 terminals in the

library building and another 20 to 30 in 
dormitory lounges, faculty offices, and 
other common areas of the campus.

The terminals will be linked to the 
libraries of nine different institutions, and 
to public libraries in the area. Barry’s 
outreach campuses in Indiantown, Fort 
Myers, and Homestead will also be 
connected to the system. ‘This will give 
us access to 21,000 periodicals and over 9 
million items,” said Ripley.

Although the library already has 
access to this material through its 
membership in the South Eastern Florida 
Library Information Network, the new 
project will help users to locate the 
information easier and faster.

The project is expected to begin by 
January, 1991. Not all elements of the 
project have been formulated. “We have 
interviewed three companies that provide 
the service needed here; however, the 
decision of which to hire has not been 
made at this time,” said Ripley.

Barry University’s grant proposal, 
submitted along with 24 others from 
various com peting colleges and 
universities, was revised and 
recommended to the members of the 
foundation by their selection committee. 
“The members felt that it was a strong 
proposal,” said the vice president and 
secretary of the Knight Foundation, Jim 
Spaniolo.

“We decided to award Barry because 
we thought that this grant would strengthen 
the institution and that it would provide 
services to its community ” said Spaniolo.

‘The fact that the library is the biggest 
building on campus and that [the library’s] 
budget has been increased by 20% 
annually im presses these various 
foundations,” said Ripley, “They see our 
commitment to the library. They see that 
it [the library] grows.”

The K night Foundation, the 
philanthropic division of Knight-Ridder 
Inc., gives grants primarily to educational 
institutions in the cities where Knight- 
Ridder newspapers operate.

by Nelson r oyo

Students Cautioned About Eating Disorders
The week of October 21-25 was 

“Eating Disorders Awareness Week” at 
Barry. A lecture was held at Thompson 
Hall that pointed out the potential 
seriousness of eating disorders to all 
students. This is an alarming issue, and 
anyone who sees himself or herself 
reflected in the descriptions of these 
disorders given below should seek help 
immediately.

Eating disorders affect people around 
the world, especially young women. The 
most common eating disorders are 
anorexia and bulimia. Many people are 
currently trying to find effective measures 
to treat people with these eating disorders.

Anorexia causes the individual to 
continuously feel fat, even when he or she 
is thin and (in fact) losing weight. The 
individual with this eating disorder 
practically starves in a desperate attempt 
to lose weight and become “slim."

Bulimia, or binge-purging, causes a 
person to starve for long periods of time 
and then overeat. After binging the person 
induces vomiting. A bulimic person, after 
the long starvation periods, will eat almost 
anything and will then either induce 
vomiting, or take an excessive amount of 
a laxative to undo the binge. A bulimic 
person, like an anorexic person, constantly 
feels fat.

There are many causes of eating 
disorders. Most causes, however, share 
the property of an individual’s low self-
esteem. The person perceives himself or 
herself as fat and forces excessive weight 
loss. Curiously, persons with these eating 
disorders often were not fat to begin with.

While the two previous disorders 
consist of a dangerous and extreme 
attempt at weight loss, another eating 
disorder exists at the opposite end of the 
scale obesity. An obese person has no

control over his or her food intake. Stress 
usually accentuates the condition, causing 
some people to overeat.

The common thread of low 
self-esteem is also present here. People 
who are overweight (and have been 
bothered by it all their lives), sometimes 
give-up trying to lose weight  These people 
continue eating abnormal amounts of food 
until they can no longer control how much 
they eat.

Eating disorders are problem s 
that do not often surface. Like alcoholics, 
persons with these conditions are often 
reluctant to admit that they have a problem. 
If you suspect that a friend has a condition 
similar to one of those mentioned above, 
be a friend and talk to, encourage, and 
support him or her. This simple action 
could be the first step on the road to 
recovery.

by Dimple Mahabir

We're Looking for the 
Best College Students 

in Florida

Students from across the state will 
vie for more that $30,000 in 
scholarships and prizes donated 

by First Union National Bank, Apple, 
Zenith, and Winn-Dixie, in the 
prestigious "Florida College Student 
of the Year" contest sponsored by 
Florida Leader.

Applications must be postmarked by 
February 1 1991  You do not have to 
be nominated by your college to enter!

For application information, send a - 
self-addressed, stamped, business-size 
envelope to "Florida College Student 
of the Year," c/o Florida Leader, PO 
Box 14081, Gainesville, FL 32604-2081

W IN N  0  D IX IE
America's Supermarket 

Also sponsored by
The Barry Buccaneer

2 News



Barry to Entomb Time Capsule Time Capsule Unearthed
t e n n is  p l a y e r  w i l l  b e  i n c lu d e d  a s  a  s y m b o l  

o f  o u r  a c h i e v e m e n t s .”

T h e  t im e  c a p s u le  is  s c h e d u le d  to  b e  

o p e n e d  d u r in g  F o u n d e r s ’ W e e k  in  th e  

y e a r  2 0 4 0 .  A  l e t t e r  e n c lo s e d  in  th e  c a p s u le  

a d d r e s s e s  th e  f u tu r e  B a r r y  p o p u la t io n ,  

a s k in g  th e  im p o r t a n t  q u e s t io n ,  “ w h e r e  

a r e  y o u r  h o m e le s s  n o w ? ”  W e  c a n  o n ly  

h o p e  t h a t  t h e  a n s w e r  w i l l  r e f l e c t  t h e

T o d a y ,  14  N o v e m b e r  2 0 4 0 ,  a  t im e  

c a p s u le  b u r ie d  f i f ty  y e a r s  a g o  a t  B a r r y  

w a s  o p e n e d  a n d  i ts  c o n te n t s  r e m o v e d  b y  

G e r a ld o  R iv e r a  I I I  a s  3 5 ,0 0 0  s tu d e n ts  

w a tc h e d  b y  te le v ie w .  T h e  e x a c t  c o n te n t s  

o f  th e  c a p s u le  w e r e  p r e v io u s ly  u n k n o w n  

d u e  to  th e  d e s t r u c t io n  o f  r e c o r d s  b y  a  

c o m p u te r  v i r u s  th a t  s t r u c k  b e f o re  v a c c in e s  

w e r e  d e v e lo p e d .

As the year of its 50th anniversary 
draws to a close, Barry University is 
preparing for its journey into the next 
century by entombing a time capsule on 
the university campus.

The entombment will take place 
during Founder's Week, on the afternoon 
of November 14 in the university’s new 
Health & Sports Complex located west of 
North Miami Avenue.

The time capsule's purpose 
is to preserve articles that 
represent accomplishments of 
Barry's over its first 50 years.
Included are memorabilia that 
document Barry’s growth from 
a student population of 40, in 
1940-41, to its present 
population of over 6,000.

In addition to telling the 
story of Barry ’ s growth  the items 
being placed in the capsule 
portray the un iversity ’s 
involvem ent in community 
developm ent and its 
commitment to serving the needs 
of the underprivileged. For 
instance, Chris Evert donated a 
pair of shoes to Barry’s “Shoes 
for the Homeless” project several 
years ago, which will be included 
in the capsule. According to
Donna Crawford, coordinator of the Time growth of the Barry com m unity’s The first object removed from the 
Capsule project, “Barry was very awareness of the problem s of the capsule was an archaic form of non- 
successful in its efforts to collect shoes for homeless. holographic teleview recording. A history
the homeless, and the shoes of the famous by Bobbie Fair professor specializing in two-dimensional

broadcasting came forth with a device 
which he referred to as a “vieseear ." 
Although the image produced was of poor 
quality, most viewers could make out a 
woman, identified  as Sr. Jeanne 
O’Laughlin (the Barry president credited 
with encouraging campus expansion) with 
a gilded shovel dedicating the site of a 
future building, located where Barry's west 

-g gym now sits. Remarkably, 
g" she was shoveling the dirt 
g - herself instead of allowing a 
o* robot to do the work
v< Among the items found 
^  was an unusual set of

Barry University's time capsule can be found hanging over the stairs in Thompson Hall 
until the date of its entombment, November 14.

Rolex Cartier Ebel
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07 footwear, known in those days 
13 as “sneakers." Written on 
3D these peculiar shoes were two 
>< words which turned out to be 
°  the name of a famous tennis 

player of that time period: 
Chris Evert  she donated these 
shoes to publicize the plight 
of the homeless.

Barry was involved in 
activities to help the homeless 
during that era, as evidenced 
by a letter enclosed in the 
capsule asking, “Where are 
your homeless now?”

We can only guess at what 
this ancient phenomena might 

be. The question most of us are asking 
right now is “What are the homeless?”

by Janeen Binder and 
Marlene De La Cruz

Anti-Drug Rally 
Kicks Off Red 
Ribbon Week

Parents, students, faculty and 
community members participated in the 
second annual “Take Back Our Streets” 
Anti-Drug Rally on October 21 at the 
Barry University Auditorium. The event 
was sponsored by The Miami Coalition 
fora Drug free Community, the Religious 
Task Force and about 15 churches within 
the North Dade area

Sr. Marie Carol Hurley, event 
coordinator, expressed: “We are very 
excited about the way Red Ribbon Week 
was started on our campus. It shows that 
the community still cares deeply about 
having a drug-free society and about re
establishing positive values.”

The rally kicked off a t 2:00p.m. with 
more than 1,000 people present to join the 
celebration. Entertainment included guest 
speakers, music and songs by different 
Christian choirs, in addition to the expected 
welcome address by Sr. Jeanne 
O ’Laughlin, president of Barry 
University.

The challenge, as expressed by the 
fliers that advertised the rally, was to 
“engage each citizen, school, church, and 
synagogue ...to solve problems in their 
own backyard.”

by Silvia Romero
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Opening Date for Gym Remains in Question
An official day for the ceremonial 

opening of Barry’s new health and sports 
center has not been determined as of yet. 
According to the superintendent of the 
project, Bruce Randell, “It should be ready 
around the first week of November, if 
everything goes according to plan.” That 
would be good news for the women’s 
basketball team’s home opener against 
Flagler College.

The construction of the new 60,000 
square foot complex has been a 
fast process, but with late additions 
(primarily consisting of outdoor facilities),

it has seemed like an eternity for 
some university students. “This is my 
junior year, and all I ever heard each year 
was how we were getting a gym,” said 
Ann M artin, who is pursuing 
a degree in broadcast communications 
at Barry.

The actual construction of the 
building has not taken that long, however. 
According to Randell, “The permit for 
the outdoor facilities wasn't approved until 
June 25 of this year, and that has pushed 
us back several months.”

It does not appear that anyone is

complaining, however, after viewing the 
results. According to Barry’s new Sports 
Information Director, Mike Bunting, “It’s 
a major step-up in class, and it's going to 
help the image of Barry University. The 
university has grown so much under Sister 
Jeanne’s leadership, and this is just another 
example of that growth.” Bunting went 
on to say, “It's going to up-grade all of our 
athletic programs—even the teams that 
don’t play indoors.”

The Health and Sports Center's main 
attraction is its gymnasium. The first 
thing that draws attention is its hardwood

floor. The National Basketball Association 
(N. B. A.)-approved Robins floor system 
is described by Randell as ‘The Cadillac” 
of basketball courts. Next are the N.B.A. 
style basketball hoops that are unique in 
university gymnasiums. Normally, 
universities have ceiling mounted hoops.

Other indoor facilities include a 2500 
square foot weight room, an 1800 square 
foot physical therapy room  16 offices, 8 
locker rooms, and numerous other utility 
rooms and classrooms.

by Sieve Boyles

Campus Security and Rape Prevention
With the Threat of Rape Looming Over College Students, the 

Buccaneer Decided to Share Some Information for Your Protection
At Barry University, as at any 

American college campus, there exists 
the possibility of rape. There are many 
things that students should know about 
protecting themselves from rape.

The Barry campus is fortunate to 
have one of the best security systems 
around. The widely used corporation 
known as Wackenhut secures the campus 
twenty four hours a day, seven days a

week. There are four guards working 
around the clock to protect the students 
and the campus.

Every one of Wackenhut’s employees 
goes through a one hundred hour course 
and a twenty hour course when arriving at 
Barry  These two courses must be taken in 
order to become a security guard. Along 
with the two courses, Wackenhut does an 
extensive background check on the

individual applicants.
To notify security, just call 3333. 

After six o’clock p.m., dial *3. In addition 
to this, you must clarify who you are, 
where you are, and what the problem is. 
Security is more than happy to work with 
the students at any time, for any reason.

Despite Barry’s security force, one 
should not take unnecessary risks. Every 
human being is a potential victim of rape.

It is believed that the most vulnerable 
target of rape is a woman. However, rape 
can, and does, occur to men and children 
as well. According to the State Attorney 
General ’ s Office, “ Studies do not indicate 
any age preference by rapist’s, nor do they 
support the myth that sexual assault is 
provoked by either a woman’s mode of 
dress or her mannerisms.”

by Alissa Gross

A HEALTH PROFESSIONS UNIVERSITY DEDICATED TO:

Meeting the total-patient health care challenges of tomorrow 
Organizing help to medically underserved areas 
Recruiting health care manpower to meet community needs 
Educating health care professionals

S o u t h e a st e r n  U niversity  o f  the  H ealth  S c ie n c e s

Colleges of:

Osteopathic Medicine Pharmacy Optometry

Invites You To Attend Our

ANNUAL OPEN HOUSE
DATE: SUNDAY NOVEMBER 4TH, 1990

TIME: 1:30 P.M.

PLACE: STUDENT ACTIVITIES BUILDING AUDITORIUM
1750 N.E. 168TH STREET 
NORTH MIAMI BEACH, FLORIDA 33162

INFORMATION REFRESHMENTS CAMPUS TOUR

FOR MORE INFORMATION, PLEASE CALL 
(305) 949-4000, EXT. 116

GREENWICH
P A R  K

Apartments & Health Club

1550 Northeast 123rd Street 
North Miami, Florida 33161 

(305) 893-9771

Ask about our special
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FAST FUNDRAISING 
PROGRAMLaw Fraternity Gets Off the Ground

The Barry University Pre-law chapter 
of Phi Alpha Delta was officially installed 
yesterday, 1 November 1990. It was 
held at the federal courthouse downtown, 
and will be attended by our founding 
members, new members, local area 
federal judges, faculty and administration, 
and other PAD members in South 
Florida.

PAD plans to be involved in as many 
social and community service oriented 
projects as possible. Fundraisers are being 
planned that promise to be fun and 
beneficial to all  Events include preparing 
for the installation ceremony and assisting 
the Resident Hall Association by escorting 
trick  o r trea ters  around campus 
Halloween night.

PAD is an organization which gives 
members a better understanding of legal 
careers. It is the largest international legal 
organization, second only to the American 
Bar Association nationally. Having a 
PAD chapter at Barry gives exposure to 
the university itself, and to any other 
organizations associated with i t

by Gerene Thompson

D on’t let this happen to you. Sign up now  for 
an interview w ith  the National Security Agency. 
We’re looking for Spring ’91 and Fall ’91 graduates 
interested in full-time employment. It could be the 
opportunity y o u ’ve been looking for.

NSA is the Department of Defense agency 
charged w ith foreign Signals Intelligence, domestic 
Information Security, and overall Operations

Security for the U.S. Government.
It’s an important  exciting mission that lends 

itself to some unique job opportunities.
So don't miss out National

on what could be the 
chance of a lifetime.
Meet w ith  NSA. We’re 
coming to campus.

Security
4

Agency
The Opportunities of a  Lifetime

WEEK.

Earn up to $1000 in one week 
for your campus organization.

Plus a chance at 
$5000 more!

This program works!
No investment needed.

Call 1-800-932-0528 Ext. 50

NSA INTERVIEW SCHEDULE

The National Security Agency will be on campus Novem ber 9th 
interviewing seniors majoring in computer science, 

m athem atics and telecom m unications.

An equal opportunity employer U.S citizenship required for applicant and immediate family  members

The Barry Buccaneer 5

MISS MEETING W ITH THE NSA RECRUITER 
AND YOU'LL NEVER BE QUITE THE SAME.
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From the Editor...
As the new 

editor o f The 
Barry Buccaneer,
it is my privilege 

to present you with another year of 
your student newspaper.

I call it vour newspaper because 
that is precisely what it is. This year, 
the Buccaneer will strive to increase 
student participation through articles 
that will (hopefully) inform and 
entertain. Our goal will be to provide 
information that is timely and relevant, 
while giving members of our 
community the opportunity to express 
themselves in a public forum

To accomplish this, we need your 
support. A campus newspaper cannot 
be considered a vehicle for student 
expression if the students do not express 
anything. Get involved: if you have 
something important to say, say it where 
everyone can hear you...the community 
newspaper!

One method for you to voice your 
ideas is through letters to the 
editor. Always feel free to write a 
response to an article or letter, bring an 
important issue to light, or comment

on the content of the newspaper. s imply 
type-up your letter, sign it, place it in an 
envelope addressed to t he Barry 
Buccaneer  and drop it in the campus 
mail room

On a different note, I would like to 
acquaint you with some of the articles 
and columns in this issue. One addition 
to the Buccaneer this year is the 
presence of regular columns reviewing 
everything from movies to restaurants. 
One column, which appears on this 
page, is The Report Card, by Mark 
Carlson, a review of campus services 
based on a 4.0 scale. In the 
entertainment section we have reviews 
of restaurants, movies, and plays. The 
sports section has also been enlarged to 
cover the flourishing athletic program 
at Barry. It includes box scores and 
summaries of each team 's season to 
date. Finally, a new feature that I 
would like to point out is the personal 
advertising section. The aim of this 
section is to allow Barry students 
looking for friendship (or even 
romance) to meet one other and 
exchange messages.

By Jose Iriarte

The opinions expressed on these pages are solely those o f the authors 
and do not reflect the opinions or policies o f Barry University or The

Barry Buccaneer.
The Barry Buccaneer Welcomes letters to the editor from  the 

community at large. Letters to the editor must be signed and turned in 
before the deadline (posted on the door o f the office o f  The Barry

Buccaneer).
The Barry Buccaneer reserves the rig h t to edit subm itted  letters for size and 

tastefulness, and to reject any it feels are improper.

An Open Letter to the Student Body
Dear Students,
Quit your complaining! All I ever 

hear from you is “ There’s never anything 
to do around here!” That’s utter nonsense! 
It seems to me you would rather spend 
your time thinking about what you’re n<2i 
doing instead of what you could be doing.

Try this, instead of filling your brains 
with idle thought, or engaging in mindless 
chatter, why not entertain loftier modes of 
expression. For example, participate in 
the many jocular social events planned, 
and produced, by our very own student

activities department  They work hard for 
us, and they always give a superior show- 
that is, if you show. In fact  student 
activ ities actually  listens to and 
encourages any good ideas, providing you 
with another great college experience. 
So, get off your butt and, forgive the 
platitude, “make it happen.” Remember: 
apathy deserves no sympathy.

Signed,
Paul O ’Reilly 
The Happy Cynic
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The Report Card
In this column, I voice my cynical opinion about different 

departments, events, and every day happenings around campus. 
I give them a grade ranging from A to F , and then state the 

reasons why they received that grade. Agree or disagree with me as you choose, 
your response is welcome.

The Student Government Association: D
The Learning Center A
The Computer Lab F
The New Gym B
The Cafeteria C
Channel 40 B

The grade of A  is excellent, with no room for improvement.
The grade of B  indicates that something is good, but could use 

improvement.
The grade of C is too mediocre. More effort is 

needed.
The grade of D  is poor. Something needs to change.
The grade of F  indicates failure. It shows little effort, 

and improvement is mandatory.

The Student Governm ent 
Association receives the grade of D 
because of the mistake-ridden handout 
that was recently posted around campus. 
What caught my eye was, “ You gotta 
to have at least a 2.0 G.P.A, in order to 
be a member.” “Gotta to?” Does the 
person responsible for the handout have 
a 2 0? Whatever the case may be, I think 
a visit to the English skills clinic is in 
order. I might also suggest that the author 
make a phone call (for help) to his or her 
tenth-grade English teacher.

Also, isn’t it funny that only 21 of 
the 27 members of S.G.A, submitted 
their biographies to this issue of the 
Buc  I thought S.G.A. was supposed to 
fight apathy among students, promote 
interest in student functions, and get 
things accomplished here on campus; it 
looks more like they're promoting apathy.

The learning center receives an A 
Anyone who needs help in math or 
English can find it here. If the Learning 
Center is getting m£ through math, they 
can help anyone! The Learning Center is 
located on the first floor of the Gamer 
building. It is one of the better academic 
services on this campus, yet few people 
use it. What are people waiting for?

The reasons the Computer Center 
got an F  are numerous. Due to space I 
can only list a few. First, I think it’s 
ridiculous to charge forty dollars for the 
use of the computer lab. The lab should 
be available to every student who pays 
the student activity fee. Second, students 
who take two or three computer classes 
have to pay the forty dollar fee two or 
three times! They sure don’t get two or 
three times the service. And third, the 
service in the lab is substandard. They

seem to be more interested in checking 
the validity of your ID than helping you 
with the computers. Something has to 
change. The only saving grace of the 
computer center is the equipment  The 
technology is up to date and the 
computers are in good working order.

The new gym gets a B because the 
gym itself seems new, but it is an old 
idea. I would give it an A, but due to 
tardiness it gets knocked down a grade. 
The athletes now have the complex 
they have been waiting for, but what 
took it so long?

The cafeteria gets the grade of C 
for the average quality of food they 
have been serving. I can’t count how 
many times I have sighed, “Hot dogs 
again?” upon reading the menu. And 
why does the cafeteria use fancy names 
to describe bland foods? Camouflage? 
I am sorry, but the name "International 
Hot Dog Bar-trendsetter " doesn't make 
the hot dogs taste any better. On the 
positive side, I find that the service 
partly redeems the boring selection of 
foods. The staff up there are busy 
people, and they deserve a hand for 
their service .They are all friendly, hard 
working, and dependable. Besides, it 
must be hard to serve that food with a 
straight face.

Channel 40 deserves a C, but I gave 
it the grade of B for BORING. There is 
nothing I would rather be doing than 
watching channel 40 (Except watching 
the weather channel to find out the 
latest weather in Southeast Asia). Will 
the television studio be producing shows 
to put on Channel 40? I need more 
stimuli.

by Mark Carlson
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I twas a strange 
request for Ahmad 
to make, but I 
thought little o f it at 

the time. O f course it was a Friday, the 
Moslem holy day, and most o f the stores in 
downtown Dammam would be closed- 
just like a Sunday back home in the states, 
but I was bored and not about to question 
the sudden appearance o f something to do 
on my social calendar.

As we walked around some o f the 
back streets o f Dammam, J had the 
impression that something was about to 
happen. The day was typical for the time 
o f year in the eastern province o f Saudi 
Arabia: the sun was bright and the air was 
hot and dry. T he streets were a mix o f the 
modern and the ancient. Pavement and 
automobiles o f today mixed with the dust 
and smells o f the centuries to create a 
labyrinth that quickly destroyed my sense 
o f direction. I had to trust in my guide 
com pletely  as /  was lost both 
geographically and culturally.

We came upon the town square rather 
suddenly, and I was shocked to find a 
huge, noisy crowd gathered there. Several 
thousand men were crowded together 
there, throbbing with expectation o f  
something I could not have imagined in 
my wildest dreams. A slightly elevated 
platform rose near the center o f the crowd 
and was the focus o f the masses. I asked 
my guide what was going on, only to have 
him answer, "you will see."

A door opened at the end o f the square 
and a man in chains emerged with a 
fierce looking police escort. All eyes 
focused on him as the crowd was still. 
Silence. Then I noticed that the platform 
held a large block o f wood, and that a 
man, dressed in the black robes o f an 
executioner, was approaching it with a 
large, curved sword in hand.

When the officers and the prisoner 
reached the platform  an officer read aloud 
from a book; evidently he was reading the 
charges. According to Ahm ad’s 
translation, the prisoner was a Filipino 
who had entered a house, raped a man's 
wife, and later killed the husband. For 
these crimes, sharia (Muslim) law 
prescribes death by mutilation (otherwise 
known as a beheading). Based on the 
crowd's reaction to the charges and the 
punishment, they were clearly in support 
of the law.

After what seemed like an eternity of 
ceremony, they tied the prisoner down 
with his neck exposed and fixed on the 
wooden block. The noise level o f the 
crowd began to swell, but the prisoner 
was surprisingly quiet. He seemed to 
have resigned himself to his fate and 
to be prepared for his punishment. I 
watched the scene with a strange mix of 
fascination and terror. This was the 
twentieth century! Did they really still do 
this? ft could not have been real, but 
there it was, a man being prepared for a 
public execution! .

As the executioner approached, the 
crowd went silent again with a quiet that 
seemed to pulsate with anger and fear. 
The executioner raised his weapon. As 
every eye in the square followed its path, 
he let it fall. Three blows o f the sword 
were used to punish the murderer. Three 
blows were used to take a man's life.

/  never forgot the words I heard 
Ahmad say as I watched the scene with 
unbelieving eyes: "It is the will o f Allah, 
and as it should be."

When informally polling Barry 
students on the role that America has been 
playing in the middle east over the past 
two months, I found that a disturbing 
majority of the students want the American 
forces to engage Saddam Hussein's troops 
and “get it over with.” Americans have 
re-developed a sense of confidence in our 
military superiority, thought to have been 
lost after the Vietnam conflict, and this 
fuels the fire of popular opinion. This is a 
frightening proposition. But as the 
situation wears on, and American troops 
sweat it out in the desert of Saudi Arabia, 
the site of the holiest shrines of the Moslem 
religion  it is becoming a popular point of 
view.

What these true believers do not 
realize, however, is the very real threat that 
the ‘middle-eastern madman’ poses to 
our troops, and that our enemy is not 
merely the Iraqi foot soldier, but the 
ideology that drives him to battle.

Iraqi ideology is based on traditional 
desert values that are rooted in violence. 
Sharia law is merely an example of the 
violent potential of the Arab people. In 
this legal system  the punishment usually 
fits the crime, and it is not unusual to find 
public floggings, stonings and mutilations 
(removal of the hands, feet, or head). 
Based on the Koran-the will of Allah-the 
laws have been a part of the basis of Arab 
society and have been enforced for 
centuries. However, the violence of the 
Arabs is not limited to capital punishment, 
as can be seen in their approach to war.

In the centuries im m ediately 
following Mohammed, the Arabs created 
an empire that stretched from Spain to the 
middle east. This empire was created by 
a series of holy wars, or jihad s, that gave 
the conquered people a simple choice: 
convert to Mohammedanism, or die. For the 
Mohammedan soldier, a jihad was an 
opportunity to go directly to the paradise 
promised in the Koran; for any man killed 
while fighting for God’s will would be 
granted entrance into the kingdom of 
heaven.

The 1980s have given us several 
examples of the modern jihad. In 
Afghanistan, a rag-tag group of rebels 
drove the giant Soviet machine back to 
Moscow. During the iran-iraq war, 
millions were sacrificed on the battlefield 
for no significant gain of any kind. The 
leaders of both sides of this conflict, 
Saddam Hussein and Ayatollah Khomeini,

declared the war a jihad and inspired the 
masses to make the ultimate sacrifice- 
that of their lives. Stories of atrocities 
came back to the west of the use of 
chemical weapons and of children 
marched into minefields to clear the path 
for the troops that would follow.

Saddam Hussein has already called 
the potential war with the United States a 
holy war-calling on his people to defend 
the most venerated shrine of their religion 
Mecca. For the Arabs, there could be no 
greater call to battle than to defend their 
faith. Couple this with the riches of the oil 
fields of the eastern province of Saudi 
Arabia and those already taken from 
Kuwait. They clearly give the war a 
practical purpose  Iraq  oil wealth would 
soar with the control of these territories.

Militarily speaking, it is true that we 
have a strong technological advantage 
over the Iraqi army. But in the desert, 
where the battles would be won or lost, 
our soldiers will have to face a horde of 
people who have but one thing on their 
minds: jihad. This is a land where one 
man’s interpretation of the “will of God” 
rules, and where violence can be the basis 
for spiritual salvation. Are we prepared to 
fight an enemy who has nothing to lose in 
battle and everything to gain in death? In 
vietnam  our soldiers had to face an enemy 
who used children and babies as weapons, 
and we are, in many ways, still recovering 
from the shock of that experience. Are we 
prepared to create and witness the slaughter 
of millions of men, women, and children? 
As we have seen in the past decade, this is 
not an unreasonable scenario to expect. A

Every once in a while I wonder about 
the strangest things-sort of like Arsenio 
Hall when he says “hmmm....” The 
problem is that once I start thinking about 
something I just can’t get it out of my 
head.

For instance, the other night I was 
unwrapping a new bar of soap, and I 
began wondering what is in the .56% of 
Ivory that is not pure? I mean, if it’s 
99.44% pure, what’s in the rest of it? If I 
get really imaginative I can envision a tiny 
.56% sphere of impure “something” in the 
center of each bar.

But that’s ridiculous. If one really 
thinks about it, what do they mean by 
pure, anyway? It sure looks like 100% 
pure soap to me. And the towel I dry 
myself with after washing with 100% 
pure soap is definitely 100% pure towel. 
Furthermore, not all pure things are 
necessarily good. As I see it, a 100%pure 
cockroach is still disgusting.

And speaking of cockroaches, why is 
it that 99.44% of all dead cockroaches are 
found lying on their backs? I don’t know 
about other people, but almost every time 
I see a cockroach carcass (and, living in

war with Iraq would be potentially 
devastating not only to the American 
soldier-who would have to face an enemy 
who knows no fear but to the American 
psyche as well.

But what can we do? Is there a way 
out of the stalemate? Perhaps the Chinese 
can give us an answer. Sun Tzu, the first 
known military philosopher, said: “When 
an enemy is surrounded, leave him an 
escape route. If surrounded, he will fight 
like a captured tiger. If there is an escape 
route, he will quietly withdraw to live 
another day.”

My suggestion to the aggressive 
majority is that we have patience, and 
allow for Saddam Hussein to quietly 
withdraw. After the embargo has taken its 
full effect on the economy of Iraq, he will 
be forced to withdraw as he will not have 
the funding for a war. We need to exercise 
patience in the coming months as we try to 
persuade Saddam Hussein, and the 
population of Iraq, that withdrawal from 
Kuwait would be “the will of Allah, and as 
it should be.”

We are now in the silence that 
precedes the falling sword. Both Iraq and 
the United States would like for the world 
to believe that they are the executioner, 
the minister of world justice. Let us act 
with prudence, and avoid the falling of the 
sword. Allow for our enemy to live again. 
Three blows of the sword were used to 
take the life of one man. If we are the 
executioner, how many blows will we 
have to strike in order to administer justice, 
and are we prepared to try?

by Ray Whitney

Kelley Hall. I am often pleasantly surprised 
by this sight), it is on its back. Is there 
some sort  of cockroach code that demands 
the (soon to be) lifeless creatures to 
“assume the position” of eternal slumber? 
Do they throw themselves on their backs 
as a warning, a black flag of sorts (pardon 
the pun), to their loved ones that there is 
poison around?

To put my mind at rest, I asked an 
insect expert (my friendly neighborhood 
pest control professional). He wasn’t 
sure, and, for that matter, had never noticed 
the phenomenon! With a wave of his 
hand and a suspicious slip of his noxious 
bottle of chemicals in my direction (he 
was used to dealing with organisms like 
me), he said, “probably instinct.”

Now, I find “instinct” to be a curious 
word. Sometimes it’s used to explain 
things that noone really understands. For 
example, is it instinct that leads 99.44% of 
all human beings to throw out the last 
.56% bit of soap in order to open a new 
bar? I’ve thought of writing the company 
and asking, but then, I’m afraid that if I 
did, I’d lather not.

by Janeen Binder

Impure Thoughts
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Name: Margaret 
Ermerins 
Y e a r  Junior 
Position  Senator 
and S.G.A. 
Secretary 

Margaret is involved in various campus 
activities including the Honor Student 
Association, the Ambassador Club, and 
Residential Life. She would like to 
some day be elected to public office.

n a m e : A le x
Franco
Year: Junior 
p o s i t i o n
President
In her words, “My 

goals for S.G.A. this year are to make 
the students realize that through S.G.A. 
they can get things accomplished at 
Barry, and to show them that we are 
working hard for their best interests."

Focus On: The 
Senate

The senate is composed of twelve 
members: eleven senators, each assigned 
to a liaison position and one who is elected 
president. In our first congress meeting, 
Miguel Morales was elected speaker of 
the senate, a position that is responsible 
for conducting the senate meetings and 
reporting them to the congress. The 
president and the speaker of the senate are 
also members of the cabinet

The senate is working on several 
different projects right now, such as the 
Student faculty Forum which will take 
place in November (organized in 
conjunction with PRAXIS). This semester 
the topic will be on the First Amendment 
and on some controversial issues 
regarding it.

There is a committee responsible for 
carrying out the Student/Faculty Forum, a 
committee in charge of our charter 
renewal  a committee established to look

into extending the library’s hours during 
final exams, one to examine the 
possibilities of obtaining a Barry sign for 
the main entrance, one to investigate the 
zoning problem concerning a satellite dish 
for the Communications department, and 
a committee to propose solutions for the 
campus parking problem

The senate would greatly appreciate 
suggestions and input from the students in 
order to work more effectively toward the 
best interests of the school. If a student 
has complaints or problems concerning 
any of the different areas of the school, he 
or she should contact the senator for that 
particular area. We can, and want to help 
you if only you‘11 give us the chance. 
Come talk to us and let us know 
how you feel about Barry. Together we 
can make Barry become the place we 
want it to be!

by Alessandra Franco

Trisha-Ann holds the liaison position 
to the food committee. She hopes to 
help Student Government achieve all 
of its goals this year.

Elisa is involved in the Honor Student 
Association, the Economics Club, and 
the Respect Life Club. She hopes to one 
day operate her own “theater in 
ministry”.

Name:Jose Iri arte 
Year: Sophomore
Position: Senator 

' Aside from being a 
m ember of the 
senate, Jose is the 

new editor of The Buccaneer and of 
the Honor Student A ssociation 
newsletter, The Beacon. He also serves 
as the vice-president of the H.S.A.

Nam e:K elvin Ju 
Y e a r :  Freshman
Position  Senator 
Kelvin's plans 
include “making 
this a beautiful year 

founir students and, of course, open ing 
a hotel by the time I’m 48 years old.” 
Kelvin hastily adds, “all are welcome!”

N a m e : a m y
Liptak
Yea r  Freshman
Position  Senator 
Amy is a
C om m unication  

major, and is the senate liaison to the 
School of Arts and Sciences. Her advice 
to people is, “Be yourself. Everyone else 
is taken.”

N a m e :  Kimberly 
McCoy 
Y e a r  Junior
Position  Senator 
Kim is involved in 
PRAXIS and the 

Hunger Clean-Up. Kim hopes to 
volunteer abroad after graduation and 
then attend law school. Her ultimate 
goal is to be a Supreme Court ju stice.

N a m e : M a r y  
Elizabeth Monrose 
Y ea r : Sophomore
Position: Senator 
Mary is involved 
with Circle K, the 

Respect Life Club, Resident Halls 
Association., and the Economics Club. 
“I hope to obtain a doctorate in 
Psychology and work as an industrial 
psychologist in the airline industry.”

in campus organizations such as Phi Country tor Barry, and is the Alumni-
Alpha Delta, the Honor Student Student Representative. His future
Association, Lambda Sigma, and The plans include studying psychology in
Barry Buccaneer. He hopes to become graduate school and eventually having
a C.P.A. and a tax lawyer. his own practice.

Meet
Stu<

Government
Assoc

Meet the Prez
Do you know who the new president 

of student government is? This year,
S.G.A.’s president is Alex Franco, and I 
would like to help you get to know her.
Alex is a Junior with a marketing, 
economics, and finance major. She is also 
involved in the American Marketing 
Association for which she is vice- 
president, and the economics club, for 
which she is co-secretary. She is also 
looking forward to working for the Hunger 
Clean-up in April.

Alex has determined a set of goals for 
the Student Government Association this 
year. She wants to earn the students’ 
respect for her position and for the 
association. She feels this can be achieved 
by completing projects of student interest.
In order to succeed, S.G.A. needs student 
input. According to Alex, “We need to 
show students that we work for them.
S.G .A . can get things done. Take 
advantage of this! Tell us what you would 
like to see S.G.A. do for the school.
S.G.A. can’t help it if students do not 
contribute their opinions.”

Alex is looking forward to working 
with the students this year. She would 
like for them to know that she is 
willing and available to listen to what 
they have to say. Most afternoons 
Alex can be found in S.G.A.’s office 
(Thompson 206).

by Vic Chesna

Thompson 
"We are here
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Senate

N a m e:Trisha-Ann
Giddarie
Y ear:Junior
p o s i t i o n
Secretary of the 
Senate

N a m e  E l i s a  
Honnold
Year: Freshman
Position  Senator 
Aside from her 
senate position,

N a m e : M i g u e l  
Morales, Jr.
Year: Sophomore 
Position:Speaker
of the senate 
Miguel is involved

N a m e : Ma r k
Novak
Year junior 
Position  Senator 
and Treasurer 
Mark runs Cross
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Focus On: The 
House

The house is the group that represents 
the students in the Student Government 
Association according to year (that is, 
freshman, sophomore, junior, or senior). 
There are four representatives for each 
class: president, vice-president, treasurer, 
and secretary. This means that there is a 
total of sixteen positions in the house each 
year. The speaker of the house is elected 
by the members of the house at the first 
congress m eeting. The speaker is 
responsible for running house meetings 
and reporting back to congress on house 
activities.

The house also coordinates the spring 
formal each year, in close cooperation 
with the senior class.

This semester the house plans on 
accomplishing many things. First is the 
Halloween dance on October 26. After 
this event, the house turns its main attention 
to fundraising. On the ninth of November, 
there will be a fall party for the students. 
We are also planning a pep rally for the

basketball team. In December, 
the C hristm as dance will take 
place and this should be a very exciting 
event

Other activities that we are currently 
working on include the organization of a 
book swap, and we are currently trying to 
get our teacher evaluations made public. 
The house will also take an active role in 
the organizing of the Student Leadership 
Conference which will take place in 
November.

Hopefully, with the help and support 
of the student body, we can 
have a very successful sem ester 
and year.

We have the following positions 
available: freshman secretary,
sophomore vice-president, senior vice- 
president, and senior treasurer. If you 
are interested, please come to the 
next congress m eeting for more 
information.

by John Ducey

The Executive Branch
The cabinet is the executive branch 

of the Student Government Association. 
The duties of the cabinet are to monitor 
S.G.A. activities, approve emergency 
funds, act as advisor to S.G.A. and perform 
as a problem-solving unit.

Members of the cabinet receive 
salaries for their work. The president 
earns $400.00 per semester, and the 
secretary makes $300.00 each semester, 
while the speakers of the House and the 
Senate, as well as the Treasurer, each 
receive $250.00 per semester.

The cabinet meets each Wednesday 
at noon. If a student or organization wants 
to address the cabinet with some concern 
or order of business, they must contact a 
member of S.G.A, and schedule an 
appointment

Cabinet members agree that one of 
the biggest challenges facing S.G.A. is to 
get students more involved not only at 
Barry, but in our local and world 
communities. A shared goal of cabinet 
members is to motivate the student body 
here at Barry to take a more active role in 
shaping their college experience.

Currently, S.G.A. has embarked upon 
an advertising campaign to spread the

Hall #206 
to serve you "

word about the organization’s purpose, 
its goals, and its mission. Included in this 
are the S.G.A. ad that appears on Channel 
40 and the many display cases and bulletin 
boards around campus that contain 
detailed information about S.G.A. I am 
convinced that S.G.A. will obtain the 
reputation that its members so earnestly 
strive for.

by Mike Dawson

N a m e :  t a n y a  
Loyd
Year:Sophomore

Class Secretary 
This is T anya’s 

second year in S.G.A. Last year, she 
was elected to the senate, but this year 
she decided to run for the house. One 
of her personal goals is to “become a 
hippie and spread peace and love.”

Picture 
; not ;? 

Available

N a m e : M im i 
Quinones 
Year: Sophomore 
p o s i t i o n  
Sophomore Class 
President

IT i is  is Mimi’s second year in S.G.A. 
She is a marketing major, and a member 
of the executive board of Delta Phi 
Epsilon.

N a m e : J o h n
Ducey
Year: Junior 
Position  Speaker 
of House and Junior 
Class President 

John runs tor Barry on the cross country 
team, and is a member of Phi Alpha 
Delta. John's goals include law school 
and eventual membership in the U. S. 
Congress._______________________

N a m e:ErikaLugo 
Year: Senior 
P o s it io n :S e n io r  
Class President

Erika is involved in the Economics 
Club and the Spanish Club. Her goal is 
t o  contribute to the world’s happiness 
in some way or another.”

N a m e r  Mashenka 
Zavro
Year: Freshman 
position :Freshman 
Class Vice- 
President

A cheerleader and a volunteer for the 
Phonothon, Mashenka is an active 
freshman. She plans to attend medical 
school after graduation, and someday 
become a pediatrician._____________

N a m e :  v i c t o r  
“Gus” Chesna 
Y e a r  Junior 
P o s it io n :J u n io r  
Class Vice President

__________  Vic runs for the
b arry Cross Country team. He says, “1 
am looking forward to working with 
the student body this year to get some 
creative involvem ent from its 
members.”

N a m e : Mi c ha e l  
Jason Dawson 
year fresh m an  
Positio n : Freshman 
Class Treasurer

___  Mike has set a $5,000
goal for his class this year. He says, “I 
realize that this is an ambitious figure, 
but I know that with the Lord’s blessing 
and the support of my class, nothing- 
and I mean nothing is impossible!”

N am e : Jennifer M. 
Hayden
Y e a r  Freshman 
Position : freshman 
President
Jenny is involved 

with Campus Ministry as well as 
S.G.A. She plans to “finish college 
with a degree so that [she] can get a 
decent job.”

N a m e : N i c o l e  
Patrick 
Y ear:Ju n ior 
p o s i t io n  ju n io r  
Class Treasurer

Nicole is a pre-law major. She says that 
she, “is hoping S.G.A. has a good year! ”

Name:Annette Zavro 
Year: Senior 
Position:Senior 
Class Treasurer 
Annette has been 
involved in 

P.R.S.S.A, and the theatre department. 
Her goal is to work in the entertainment 
field or in sports media. Annette is a 
communication arts major.

The Barry Buccaneer 9
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Seven Keys to Baldpate Shines
Barry's Theatre d epartment Puts On a Stellar Show

Theatre
Review

A tradition for 
good theatrical 
p r o d u c t i o n s  
continues to develop 

for the Barry U niversity Theatre 
Department. In keeping with this fine 
tradition, the mysterious melodramatic 
farce, Seven Keys to Baldpate, will be 
presented November 1-10.

The original production, based on 
George M. C ohan’s adaptation 
of the Earl Derr Biggers novel, 
enjoyed 838 performances on Broadway.

The play revolves around the 
emotions, happenings, and developments 
surrounding a $5,000.00 bet between a 
best-selling author and his good friend, 
and is set at the Baldpate Inn, located in 
upstate New York.

The Barry University production stars 
John Manzelli as best-selling author

William Magee and John F. Williams and 
Monica Blau as Elijah and Mrs. Quimby, 
the caretakers of the inn. Dr. Tim Simpson 
also makes an appearance as Jim Cargan, 
the corrupt mayor of the nearest town to 
Baldpate.

Under the expert direction of Stephen 
S. Neal, the cast is very believable and 
succeeds in bringing the characters to life. 
They will keep you on the 
edge of your seat in suspense, and the 
outcome will surprise you. Without a 
doubt, you will leave the theater with the 
feeling that you were actually a part of the 
mystery of Seven Keys to Baldpate.

If I were to give this play a letter 
grade, it would be an A; if the entire theatre 
season at Barry University is as 
professionally presented, the Barry 
community is in for a real treat!

by Rosaria Castelli

Cast
John Manzelli 
John F. Williams 
Monica Blau 
Chaz Mena 
Danielle Suarez 
Natalie Gaupp 
Paul E. Tei 
Karen Bjerkham 
Carlos Orizondo 
Dr. Tim Simpson 
Mark Allen 
John J. Hall 
Tim Kashuk 
Al Stone 
Alex Lasnaud

William Magee 
Elijah Quimby 

Mrs. Quimby 
John Bland 

Mary Norton 
Mrs. Rhodes 

Peters 
Myra Thornhill 

Lou Max 
Jim Cargan 

Thomas Hayden 
Jiggs Kennedy 

Hal Bentley 
Police Officer #1 
Police Officer #2

The price of admission is $4.00 for faculty, staff, 
and students; $5.00 general admission. 

Performances will run at 8:15 P.M. on November 
1-4 and 8-10, and 2:00 P.M. on November 10 at 
the Shepard and Ruth K. Broad Center for the 

* Performing Arts.
For Reservations, call 899-3425.

Myra Thornhill (Karen Bjerkham) threatens Jim Cargan (Dr. Tim Simpson), 
the mayor of Reuton, with a pistol.

Best-selling author William Magee (John Manzelli), the 
central character of Seven Keys to Baldpate, shares a moment 

with Mary Norton (Danielle Suarez)

TYPING / WORD PROCESSING 
Same Day Service

Papers, Reports, Theses, Manuscripts, Resumes, Mailings, 
Laser Printing 
WordPerfect Expert 

5 minutes from campus

A WIZARd  Computer Services 
8 9 3 -7 5 0 0

I I
a t t e n t io n  b a r r y  s tu d e n t s

R ick 's for H air !
Haircutting Specials

(With Advertisement)

Men $10.00
Women $15.00

Includes Shampoo and Blow-Dry

We are located very near to Barry

Rick's for Hair 
521 Northeast 125th Street 

(305) 891-3381

10 Arts and Entertainment
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Avalon : An Excursion into Nostalgia
- -  Follow ing the

m o v i e  successes of Good
r e v i e w  morning Vietnam and 

r e v i e w   Man, director-
screenwriter Barry Levinson explores his 
and other immigrant families’ pasts in 
Avalon. Along with his own memories of 
his family’s past, Levinson interweaves 
stories of other immigrant families into 
the Film  His parents were on the set during 
most of the filming and served as experts 
on the time period concerned. Levinson  
father, Irv Levinson, commented that 
after he saw the 1950s televisions and 
appliances, he felt like he had gone back 
in time.

Av a l o n  story of immigrants settling 
in Baltimore is shown in a lighthearted 
manner. The story begins in the present. 
Sam Krichinsky (played by Armin 
Mueller-Stahl) gathers his children 
together and tells them the story of his 
arrival in Baltimore during the Fourth of 
July celebrations in 1914 while his wife, 
Eva Krichinsky (Joan Plowright), disputes 
certain details of the story. The children 
sit around the television for hours, drinking 
soda pop, and watching the unchanging 
test pattern. Particularly entertaining is 
Sam and Eva's argument over the weather 
when they went to pick up his father (who 
came to join his family in America). 
Thanksgiving, which serves as a family 
reunion and feast day, is a holiday that 
none of the Krichinsky understand, but 
which nonetheless becomes a tradition 
for them.

This movie charts the forces that 
altered the Krichinsky’ life from the 1910s

into the 1960s. During this fifty-year 
period, the family changes from a large 
extended one to several small immediate 
families.

The Krichinsky were financially 
successful in America. Sam K richinsky 
son, Jules Kaye (Aidan Quinn), and his 
nephew, Izzy Kirk 
(Leo Fuchs), set up a 
store that sold 
appliances and 
televisions. In time, 
the store became very 
popular and they, in 
turn, became rich. An 
American myth is 
realized.

Avalon's five 
decades of history 
were re-created 
through the use of 
old Baltim ore, 
specially constructed 
sets, extra items such 
as food and Fourth 
of July  lights, and 
personal treasures that 
Baltimore’s people 
were willing to lend.

Armin Mueller- 
Stahl, who plays Sam 
Krichinsky in Avalon, 
is h im self an 
immigrant from East 
Germany. In 1980, 
he migrated to West Germany because
he had signed the Biermann Resolution, a 
manifesto critical of the East German 
government. Because of *his, he was

banned from acting in that country  Since 
then, he has appeared in the motion pictures 
Lola, Colonel Redl, Angry Harvest, and the 
drama Music Box.

Joan Plowright, who plays Sam 's wife 
Eva Krichinsky, is one of Great Britain’s 
foremost actresses. She has appeared on

stage, in films, and on television. Plowright 
was awarded the CBE (Commander of the 
British Empire) by Queen Elizabeth II for 
her contribution to the British theater.

Other members of the cast include 
Aidan Quinn as jules Kaye and Leo Fuchs 
as Izzy Kirk.

Avalon is a film that shows struggle, 
hope, and the humor that accompanies 
them. It portrays im m igrants 
and their fam ilies realizing

their versions of the American Dream. 
On a 4.0 grading scale, I give Avalon 
an A.

by Gisela Riggio

A Lunchtime Alternative

Restaurant
Review

With this issue, 
The Barry Buccaneer 
is happy to inaugurate 
a regular restaurant 
review column. As the 
reviewer, I will be 
writing about several 
restaurants in the 

North Miami and Miami Shores area. 
Most of these will be places for lunch. 
Several aspects of each restaurant will be 
discussed and graded based on the 
Buccaneer's review policy (to the right).

I went to the Gourmet Diner, a small 
restaurant located on the corner of 
Biscayne Boulevard and Northeast 139 
Avenue. The first thing I noticed was the 
location. There was nothing notable next 
to it, and anyone could pass it by without 
noticing (like I did). It is approximately 
ten minutes from Barry  Parking is fair at 
the restaurant. I went at about 1:30 p.m. 
and it was fairly busy  When I first walked 
in, it seemed like a quiet place, and one 
might have thought that it was located 
somewhere on a dock or a beach, not 
Biscayne Boulevard. Seating was not a 
problem and the service was very good.

The menu had a very wide variety of 
selections. I ordered a very basic lunch: a 
bacon-cheeseburger, fries, and a Coke. I 
was amazed by the promptness of the 
service, for within ten minutes I had 
received my order.

The food was very good-it definitely 
beats going to Wendy’s. For an extra 
three dollars, you get seated, get waited 
on, and eat a much better meal. The one 
thing I could not believe was the price of 
a large soda ($1.60). Otherwise, the 
Gourmet Diner has fair prices.

Overall, the Gourmet Diner is a 
reasonable place to have lunch. It is near 
Barry, the service is good, the food is very 
good, and the price is moderate. I 
recommend it as a break from the routine 
of fast food places.

by Miguel Morales

LOCATION: B+
AMBIANCE: B-
SERVICE: A
QUALITY OF FOOD: A-
COST: C

OVERALL GRADE: B-

Buccaneer Review Policy
The grade of A is excellent, with no room for improvement. 
The grade of B indicates that something is good, but not 

perfect.
The grade of C implies mediocrity.
The grade of D is poor.
The grade of F indicates worthlessness.

The Dream Trees give the Ciuwu m Octoberfest i«»i eomemtng to cheer 
about The event, sponsored by PRAXIS, was intended to encourage 
recycling of aluminum and paper, and did this by giving away beer to 

people who brought cans or newspapers with them.
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Lady Bucs On Their Way
The Lady Buccaneers are anxiously 

awaiting a call from the N.C.A.A. that 
will decide their fate in the Final Four.

Barry University’s Women’s Soccer 
team, fresh from their victory over the 
University of Missouri at Saint Louis, sit 
on top of the Inter-Collegiate Soccer 
Athletic Association’s (I.S.A. A.) poll this 
week. They must sit tight until October 
29, when the N.C.A.A. Division II 
Committee extends its invitations.

After extending their winning streak 
to eight, with a record of twelve wins 
against only two losses, the Lady Bucs 
Find themselves with their destiny in the 
hands of the N.C.A.A.’s Tournament 
Committee.

“I’m pretty confident of our team 
being selected this year, there are factors 
involved that I don’t have control over,

however,” said an optimistic, but relaxed 
Mike Covone. The seventh-year coach 
added, “We’ve had a good year. We have 
played a difficult schedule and won some 
key games.”

The two most important criteria which 
the N.C.A.A. considers when making its 
decision are the team record and the 
schedule’s strength. Barry has a slight 
edge over its competition in each of these 
categories.

After taking all of these things into 
consideration, Coach Covone simply 
stated, “I’m confident I’m really looking 
forward to the phone call on Monday.”

The Lady Bucs conclude their regular 
season at home on Tuesday, October 30, 
against Boca Raton College, at three in 
the afternoon.

_________________ by Stephen Boyles

NEWS FLASH
Barry University has been 

chosen to host the N.C.A.A. 
Division II Women's 

November 10-11 
at Buccaneer Field

Lisa Keller on the move, charging through the defense.

y ,, ; v J

Showing her foot-work, Alayne Rott moves around her defenders

Jennifer Shannon moves in on goal.

Women's Soccer Box Scores
SIU- Edwardsville 1 Keene State 1
Barry 3 Barry 2

Central Florida 2 Stony Brook 1
Barry 0 Barry 2

Pacific Lutheran 1 Barry 3
Barry 3 F.I.U. 0

Barry 1 Missouri- St. Louis 1
LIU- Southampton 0 Barry 2

Barry 2 St. Joseph’s 0
Adelphi 0 Barry 4

Barry
UNC-Greensboro

0
3 Goal Scorers

Jennifer Shannon 5
Quincy 0 Alayne Rott 5
Barry 3 Heather Jaeger 4

Jennifer Faccone 3
Lisa Keller 2

NE Missouri st. 0 Carol Ashmore 1
Barry 3 Shannon Connor 1

Brandy Evans 1
Kyllene Carter 1

12 Sports
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Men’s Soccer Ranked Nationally

Missouri- St. Louis 2 
Barry 1

our conference matches, we will definitely 
receive a bid to the N.C.A.A. 
Tournament.”

The team started off the season with 
a loss to the University of South Florida.

Barry 2
Florida Atlantic 0

Defender Diego Longo trys to intercept the bail

Carlos Suarez on defense.

Barry 1
South Florida 5

Rollins 2
Barry 4

Tampa 2
Barry 1

Coach Ian Martin stated that, ‘The season conference as the Bucs. The College 
opener is always tough, especially when it is of Boca Raton is the top-ranked team 
against a Division I team.” in the N.A.I.A.

Afterwards, the Bucs came on strong and The success of the Bucs this 
defeated Rollins College. The next few matches season can be attributed to several 

-o were losses to some of factors. Chris Folz, the starting 
ET the top teams in the goalkeeper says, The team is much 
q  nation, Tam pa closer now than at the beginning of 
o University and the die season.” This is due to the fact 
® University of Missouri that the players know one another 
< Saint-Louis. The next better and feel more like a family 
^  four games netted than ever before.
Er victories over Florida There is maturity in this year s
|  Atlantic University, the team ” said Wemdorf, referring to 
o  College of Boca Raton  the many return players who bring a 
o Florida Southern great deal of experience to the team. 
3  University, and Flagler Coach Martin and his assistants 
® College. F lorida are charged with the task of preparing 

Atlantic University and the team for each match. They 
Florida Southern practice at least four days a week, 
University were key and their only days off come after 
victories because they each game.
are in the same by Jonathan Scott Rivera

The men’s soccer team at Barry 
University is off to a great start. Their 
record as of 22 October was at five wins 
and three losses, a marked improvement 
over their record of one win and seven 
losses at this time last 
year. They are working 
their way to recognition, 
with a ranking within 
the top five of the 
Sunshine State 
Conference, and 15th in 
the nation.

“W hat will the 
outcome of our season 
be?” queries Hank 
Wemdorf, “I have to 
admit it would surprise 
me if we were to win a 
national championship, 
although I feel like we 
are capable of pulling it 
off. If we can continue 
to pull together and win

Men's Soccer Box Scores

Barry 4
B oca Raton 2

Florida Southern 2
Barry 4

Flagler 0
Barry 2

Barry 2
Eckerd 0

Barry 5
N ova 1

Barry 0
F.I.U . 5

Central Florida 2
Barry 1

Goal Scorers

Michael Thorpe 10)

Robert Kertesz 7

Gus Gomez 4

Juan Martinez 3

Tom Krough-Paulsen 2 

Ralph Jimenez 1

RIGHT: One of Barry's elite soccer 
players rushing the goal.
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Volleyball Team Picking Up Pace
Lady Bucs volleyball got off to a 

slow start, but things are looking better.
As of 22 October 1990, the Lady 

Bucs stood at a record of 7-8 (3-4 in the 
conference) and the team has shown 
improvements the season has progressed. 
The turning point for the team came after 
winning two big games against NCAA 
Division I teams at a tournament held at 
Rollins College in September. They 
showed their mettle against these higher- 
division opponents as they defeated 
Jacksonville State and a team out of South 
Carolina.

The Lady Bucs will continue their 
season through November 18 with a final 
home match against top-ranked Florida 
Southern. The game is scheduled for 1:00 
P.M., and might even be played in our

brand new health and sports center.
This year has been a learning 

experience for the team. Of the eleven 
players on the team, there are six freshmen, 
two sophomores, and three juniors. They 
also are a part of one of the toughest 
conferences in Division II athletics, the 
Sunshine State Conference. Two of the 
teams they compete against are ranked 
nationally.

“For a young team to be able to 
compete with such strong teams and win, 
I think we did pretty good,” says Trellanie 
Davis, a sophomore player on the team.

With continued improvement, the 
Lady Bucs are looking to finish the season 
strong, and will, undoubtedly, be ready 
for those tough teams next season.

by Carmen Jones

SANPARA ENGRAVING CO.
1201 S O u TH FEDERAL HIGHWAY 

FORT LAUDERDALE, FL 3 3 3 1 6

COMPUTERIZED ENGRAViNG • BADGES • BRASS TYPE 
NAME PLATE HOLDERS • TAGS & PLATES 

ENGRAVABLE GIFTS

Volleyball Box Scores
GAME 1 2 3 4 5
Barry 0 12 15 15 15
Eckard 15 15 0 12 7
Barry 4 3 4
Florida Southern 15 15 15
Barry 15 15 15
Nova 4 8 8
Barry 12 13 4
Florida Atlantic 15 15 15
Tampa 15 15 15
Barry 2 4 3
Barry 14 14 15
Rollins 16 16 17
Troy State 11 15 15 15
Barry 15 7 11 10
Barry 7 7 13
Florida Southern 15 15 15
Barry 17 9 15 15
Jacksonville st. 15 15 11 11
College of Charleston 5 14 15 15 15
Barry 15 16 9 4 17
Rollins 15 15 15
Barry 11 11 5
St. Leo 2 8 12
Barry 15 15 15
Nova 9 4 9
Barry 15 15 15
Eckard 17 7 13 15 6
Barry 15 15 15 11 15
Florida Atlantic 15 10 15
Barry 4 2 15 8

1991 BSN 
STUDENTS.

Enter the Air Force 
immediately after gradua­

tion — without waiting for the 
results of your State Boards. You 
can earn great benefits as an Air 
Force nurse officer. And if selected  
during your senior year, you may 
qualify for a five-month internship 
at a major Air Force medical facili­
ty. To apply, you’ll need an overall 
2.50 GPA. Get a head start in the 
Air Force. Call

USAF HEALTH PROFESSIONS 
1-800-423-USAF 

TOLL FREE

Rugby at 
Barry?

Yes, that’s right, Barry University 
has a rugby team. Some of you may be 
wondering “What is rugby?” Rugby was 
developed in the 1800’s by William Ellis, 
a student in Wales. It derived from soccer 
and Gaelic football. Rugby is played by 
two teams of fifteen for two, forty-minute 
halves. Rugby develops a strong sense of 
camaraderie. No matter what happens on 
the field, after the game the two teams 
celebrate together— sharing techniques 
and singing traditional songs. Barry’s 
home field is currently at Cagni Park, 
located at 135th Street and N.E.* 8th 
Avenue, right across from North Miami 
High School.

The Barry Buccaneers rugby team 
competes in the Florida Collegiate 
Division against F.S.U.  U of F, U.C.F. 
F.I.U., F.A.U.  and other teams in Florida.

For anyone interested in playing or 
watching, practice is at the intramural 
field from 6:00 to 8:00 p.m., Monday and 
Wednesday evenings, and games are on 
Saturdays. If you need any more 
information, check with either Robert 
Burke or Jim Cook at 758-7774 or 563- 
8672, respectively. We would appreciate 
student support in the Buccaneers' quest 
for a state championship. See you in the 
rugby pitch!

by Jim Cook

14 Sports



Golf Team Gets Into the Swing of Things Cross Country Moves Ahead In Conference
The Barry University Men’s Golf 

team exhibited fine play in several 
tournaments this fall. Two sixth-place 
finishes, one in the NOVA Invitational on 
24-25 September, and the other in the 
Embry Riddle Collegiate Tournament on 
13-15 October, highlighted the Buc’s 
success.

“We’ve never had a winning year, 
but we’re off to a very good start this 
year,” said Tom Abbo, coach of the men's 
golf team.

Coach Abbo, who is trying to alleviate 
pressure on the players by making the 
atmosphere more relaxing this year, 
remarked, ” We’re just trying to improve 
each week.” If that holds true, the 
Buccaneers could enjoy a record-setting 
season.

Leading the way in scoring honors is 
Senior Scott Taylor, from Memphis, 
Tennessee, who has shot rounds of 235 
and 239 in the two tournaments. Robert 
Hall, a junior from Milwaukee, Wisconsin 
has been consistent also, scoring well 
with a 236 and a 239. They, along with 
Ken Owen (244 and 235), and Casey 
Gri ffin (241 and 239) finished in the top 
five for the Bucs in both tournaments.

Coming up: The State Intercollegiate 
Tournament to be held on the 4-6 
November in Tallahassee. On November 
18-20, the F.I.U. Fun-in-Sun Tournaments 
will conclude the fall season.

The men 's golf team is looking 
forward to continued success, and 
improvement for the rest of the season.

by Steven Boyles

1990-91 Golf Results
NOVA INVITATIONAL TOURNAMENT 

September 24-25, 1990 
s ixth place out of 12 teams

Ken Owen 235
Scott Taylor 236
Rob Hall 241
Casey Gri ffin 241
Kevin Flynn 244

EMBRY RIDDLE COLLEGIATE TOURNAMENT 
October 13-15, 1990 

Sixth place out of 18 teams

Ken Owen 235
Scott Taylor 239
Rob Hall 239
Casey Gri ffin 239
Kevin Flynn 249

They're Back...

November 29.

Barry U niversity’s M en’s and 
W omen’s Cross Country teams are 
presently gearing up for the Sunshine 
State Conference (S.S.C.) Championship 
on October 27. Both teams have been 
turning in fine efforts this season.

The men are led by sophomore 
standout David Schneider, who has 
finished fi rst for the Buccaneers in every 
meet to date. Juniors Mark Novak and 
John Ducey have both turned in fine 
performances as well, finishing either 
second or third on the team in all meets. 
Victor Chesna, Rick Corkum, and Tacius

Thelamon round out this year’s team.
On the women’s side of the ledger, 

Deana Beran, a sophomore, has placed 
well for the Lady Bucs this season, 
finishing first on the team in four 
out of six meets, including a 15th 
place finish (out of 32) at the Florida 
Southern College Invitational. Junior 
Marty Schafer has finished first 
among Buccaneer runners in two out of 
six meets. Colleen Casey, Beth Johnson, 
and Ann Martinez make up the rest of 
the team

by Stephen Boyles
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Personal Ads
Dago wop afro white boy with the new 
guitar,

I want your tray. The grenade still 
lives, and it feels sooo good- tats a nice 
car. How’s the shark?

Nicotine, (spell check version)
Happy bonfire day! I loved you with 

eight legs Friday, I still prefer you with 
two. I evol uoy sdrawkcab! Lets do 
something corny Nov. 5.

Chemicals,
You’re the best sis. I love you always 

and forever.
Sis A.G.

T.P.
Y ou’ve brought so much 

understanding into my life. I will always 
have a special place for you in my heart 

‘The Wild One 4-Ever”

A.K.
Thank you for not only being my 

best boyfriend in the world, but for 
being my best friend. I love you .

A.G.

M.R.G.
You are the best thing that ever 

happened to me. You'll always be my best 
doxy.

A.G.
I love blue pencils. Do you?

The eternal PessimistLate-nite midget wrestling shows 
Mottram Doss room 8.

The eternal Pessimist.
PLC

Nice P--PER.
RJW

GOD,
2b v ~(2b)?

W.S. (a. k. a. H.)
Daytona,

See you in April. Looking forward to 
another bike week. Hope the Boot Hill is 
still open. I’m ready to party. David,

Is your dog still big for its size?
J

Bolja
Shave your back, Dammit!

RJW To whom it may concern,
Stop the world! I’m getting off! I 

can't yet find out how many licks it takes 
to get to the center of a tootsie pop. Can 
anyone help?

The stoned rose.

BB staff-
PM makes you sterile, ha! ha! Let’s 

buy lots of beer and inhale it.
Ed.

Merkin,
I would rather be frodadging, how 

about you? Felch away you happy cynic! 
Your friend in llamas, the young one.

To Place a 
Personal Ad:
Go in person to the 
office of the Barry 

Buccaneer (Thompson 
#203) and request to 

see the business 
manager. He will help 

you place your ad. 
Personal Ads cost a flat 
rate of two dollars each. 
Please take note of our 

deadline for articles 
(posted on

the door), as this is also 
the deadline for 
Personal Ads.

The Barry Buccaneer reserves 
the right to edit submitted 

advertisements for size and 
tastefulness, and to reject any it 

feels are improper.
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